


simply stop all planned oil and gas development activities that are held up by these
applications until NMFS issues new final regulations, which NMFS does not expect to
issue until late-2023.

Unfortunately, none of these options are acceptable at this time of record high gasoline
prices because they would delay oil and gas production from existing leases.

Instead, with your leadership NMFS could expeditiously correct these errors by putting in
place the following tangible short-term solutions to stop any further permitting delays:

e Issue within 45 days an interim final rule that allows NMFS to approve outstanding
and future LOA applications consistent with NMFS’s permitting activities before it
issued the 2021 Final Rule. If the Administration is in-fact concerned with rising
global energy prices and recent disruptions to our energy security caused, in part,
by Russia’s detestable invasion of Ukraine, then NMFS can certainly find sufficient
“good cause” in the national interest to issue an interim final rule while the agency
pursues the lengthier process of notice and comment rulemaking.

e Use NMFS’ discretion to immediately approve those LOA applications that are
most likely to bring production online immediately, such as LOA applications for
seismic projects that have contracts in place and intend to support the drilling of
development or production wells. This temporary policy should replace NMFS’s
current policy of awarding authorizations on a “first come, first served” basis,
which ignores the energy crisis.

e Issue a new proposed rule immediately and final rule within a more reasonable
timeframe. Because NMFS just issued its current regulation in January 2021, it is
unacceptable for any new notice and comment rulemaking to take another 18 or
more months to complete while NMFS “analyze[s] the same activities and activity
levels of the current rule, extend[s] for the remaining period of effectiveness of the
current rule, and utilize[s] the same modeling methodology described in the current
rule.”

e Shift additional resources to quickly process Incidental Harassment Authorization
(IHA) applications and make available to permittees any other alternative
permitting processes within NMFS authority (pursuant to this specific item in
NOAA'’s FY 2023 Budget Request).

To accomplish the above, it is also clear NMFS must prioritize and dedicate more
attention, resources, and expertise to this issue than it has been over the past year. It is
unacceptable that agency miscalculations have restricted access to safe, secure, and reliable
domestic oil and gas production through substantial, unnecessary, and arbitrary permitting
delays.

We expect and encourage NMFS to exercise all available tools to correct this avoidable
mistake. Please respond to this letter not with words, but instead with action pursuant to




the requested remedies outlined above and with an eye towards allowing energy producers

to expeditiously develop their leases.
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Respectfully,

Ted Cruz
United States Senator
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United States Senator
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United States Senator
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Mike Lee
United States Senator
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United States Senator
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